
EXAMPLE OF SUBORDINATION LANGUAGE FROM INDENTURE FOR 
ISSUANCE OF SENIOR SUBORDINATED NOTES TO PUBLIC 
 
ARTICLE 10—SUBORDINATION 
 
["Company" means the party named as such in this Indenture 
until a successor replaces it and, thereafter, means the 
successor and, for purposes of any provision contained 
herein and required by the TIA, each other obligor on the 
indenture securities. 
 
"Indenture" means this Indenture as amended or supplemented 
from time to time. 
 
"Securities" means the Securities issued under this 
Indenture.] 
 
[NB: Senior Debt defined at end of example.] 
 
SECTION 10.01.  Agreement To Subordinate.  The Company 
agrees, and each Securityholder by accepting a Security 
agrees, that the indebtedness evidenced by the Securities 
is subordinated in right of payment, to the extent and in 
the manner provided in this Article 10, to the prior 
payment of all Senior Debt and that the subordination is 
for the benefit of and enforceable by the holders of Senior 
Debt.  The Securities shall in all respects rank pari passu 
with all other Senior Subordinated Debt of the Company and 
only indebtedness of the Company which is Senior Debt shall 
rank senior to the Securities in accordance with the 
provisions set forth herein.  All provisions of this 
Article 10 shall be subject to Section 10.12. 
 
SECTION 10.02.  Liquidation, Dissolution, Bankruptcy.  Upon 
any payment or distribution of the assets of the Company to 
creditors upon a total or partial liquidation or a total or 
partial dissolution of the Company or in a bankruptcy, 
reorganiztion, insolvency, receivership or similar 
proceeding relating to the Company or its property: 
 
 (1) holders of Senior Debt shall be entitled to 
receive payment in full of the Senior Debt before 
Securityholders shall be entitled to receive any payment of 
principal of, or premium, if any, or interest on the 
Securities; and 

 



 (2) until the Senior Debt is paid in full, any 
distribution to which Securityholders would be entitled but 
for this Article 10 shall be made to holders of Senior Debt 
as their interests may appear, except that Securityholders 
may receive shares of stock and any debt securities that 
are subordinated to Senior Debt to at least the same extent 
as the Securities.1 
 
SECTION 10.03.  Default on Senior Debt.  The Company may 
not pay the principal of, premium, if any, or interest on, 
the Securities or make any deposit pursuant to Section 8.012 
and may not repurchase, redeem or (except for Securities 
delivered to the Trustee pursuant to the second sentence of 
paragraph 6 of the Securities) otherwise retire any 
Securities (collectively, "pay the Securities") if (i) any 
Senior Debt is not paid when due or (ii) any other default 
on Senior Debt occurs and the maturity of such Senior Debt 
is accelerated in accordance with its terms unless, in 
either case, (x) the default has been cured or waived and 
any such acceleration has been rescinded or (y) such Senior 
Debt has been paid in full; provided, however, that the 
Company may pay the Securities without regard to the 
foregoing if the Company and the Trustee receive written 
notice approving such payment from the Representative of 
the Bank Debt and the Representative of each issue of 
Designated Senior Debt.  During the continuance of any 
default (other than a default described in clause (i) or 
(ii) of the preceding sentence) with respect to any Senior 
Debt pursuant to which the maturity thereof may be 
accelerated immediately without further notice (except such 
notice as may be required to effect such acceleration) or 
the expiration of any applicable grace periods, the Company 
may not pay the Securities for a period (a "Payment 
Blockage Period") commencing upon the receipt by the 
Company and the Trustee of written notice of such default 
from the Representative of the Bank Debt [or a 
Representative of the holders of any Designated Senior 
Debt] specifying an election to effect a Payment Blockage 
Period (a "Payment Notice") and ending [120] [179] days 
thereafter (or earlier if such Payment Blockage Period is 
terminated (i) by written notice to the Trustee and the 
Company from the Representative which gave such Payment 
Notice, (ii) by repayment in full of such Senior Debt or 
                                                 
1 The “except” clause is known as the “X” clause. 
2 A deposit made pursuant to Article 8 is a deposit made to defease the 
Securities.  For purposes of this example, just consider defeasance as 
another form of payment. 



(iii) because the default specified in such Payment Notice 
is no longer continuing).  Notwithstanding the provisions 
described in the immediately preceding sentence (but 
subject to the provisions contained in the first sentence 
of this Section), unless the holders of such Senior Debt or 
the Representative of such holders shall have accelerated 
the maturity of such Senior Debt, the Company may resume 
payments on the Securities after the end of such Payment 
Blockage Period.  Not more than one Payment Notice may be 
given in any consecutive 360-day period, irrespective of 
the number of defaults with respect to Senior Debt during 
such period; provided, however, that if any Payment Notice 
within such 360-day period is given by or on behalf of any 
holders of Senior Debt (other than the Debt owed to the 
Banks under the Credit Agreement) (the "Initial Payment 
Notice"), the Representative of the Bank Debt may give 
another Payment Notice within such period; provided 
further, however, that at least 90 consecutive days has 
passed since the cure or waiver of the default giving rise 
to the Initial Payment Notice. 
 
SECTION 10.04.  Acceleration of Payment of Securities.  If 
payment of the Securities is accelerated because of an 
Event of Default, the Company or the Trustee shall promptly 
notify holders of Bank Debt (if any) of the acceleration.  
If any Bank Debt is outstanding, the Company may not pay 
the Securities until 5 days after such notice is received 
and, thereafter, may pay the Securities only if this 
Article 10 otherwise permits the payment at that time. 
 
SECTION 10.05.  When Distribution Must Be Paid Over.  If a 
distribution is made to Securityholders that because of 
this Article 10 should not have been made to them, the 
Securityholders who receive the distribution shall hold it 
in trust for holders of Senior Debt and pay it over to them 
as their interests may appear. 
 
SECTION 10.06.  Subrogation.  After all Senior Debt is paid 
in full and until the Securities are paid in full, 
Securityholders shall be subrogated to the rights of 
holders of Senior Debt to receive distributions applicable 
to Senior Debt.  A distribution made under this Article 10 
to holders of Senior Debt which otherwise would have been 
made to Securityholders is not, as between the Company and 
Securityholders, a payment by the Company on Senior Debt. 
 



SECTION 10.07.  Relative Rights.  This Article 10 defines 
the relative rights of Securityholders and holders of 
Senior Debt.  Nothing in this Indenture shall: 
 
 (1) impair, as between the Company and 
Securityholders, the obligation of the Company, which is 
absolute and unconditional, to pay principal of, premium, 
if any, and interest on the Securities in accordance with 
their terms; or 

 
 (2) except as set forth in Section 10.04, prevent the 
Trustee or any Securityholder from exercising its available 
remedies upon a Default, subject to the rights of holders 
of Senior Debt to receive distributions otherwise payable 
to Securityholders. 
 
SECTION 10.08.  Subordination May Not Be Impaired by 
Company.  No right of any holder of Senior Debt to enforce 
the subordination of the indebtedness evidenced by the 
Securities shall be impaired by any act or failure to act 
by the Company or by its failure to comply with this 
Indenture. 
 
SECTION 10.09.  Rights of Trustee and Paying Agent.  
Notwithstanding Section 10.03, the Trustee or Paying Agent 
may continue to make payments on the Securities and shall 
not be charged with knowledge of the existence of facts 
that would prohibit the making of any such payments unless, 
not less than two Business Days prior to the date of such 
payment, a Trust Officer of the Trustee receives notice 
satisfactory to it that payments may not be made under this 
Article 10.  The Company, the Registrar or co-registrar, 
the Paying Agent, a Representative or a holder of Senior 
Debt may give the notice; provided, however, that, if an 
issue of Senior Debt has a Representative, only the 
Representative may give the notice. 
 
The Trustee in its individual or any other capacity may 
hold Senior Debt with the same rights it would have if it 
were not Trustee.  The Registrar and co-registrar and the 
Paying Agent may do the same with like rights.  The Trustee 
shall be entitled to all the rights set forth in this 
Article 10 with respect to any Senior Debt which may at any 
time be held by it, to the same extent as any other holder 
of Senior Debt; and nothing in Article 7 shall deprive the 
Trustee of any of its rights as such holder.  Nothing in 



this Article 10 shall apply to claims of, or payments to, 
the Trustee under or pursuant to Section 7.07. 
 
SECTION 10.10.  Distribution or Notice to Representative.  
Whenever a distribution is to be made or a notice given to 
holders of Senior Debt, the distribution may be made and 
the notice given to their Representative (if any). 
 
SECTION 10.11.  Article 10 Not To Prevent Events of Default 
or Limit Right To Accelerate.  The failure to make a 
payment pursuant to the Securities by reason of any 
provision in this Article 10 shall not be construed as 
preventing the occurrence of a Default.  Nothing in this 
Article 10 shall have any effect on the right of the 
Securityholders or the Trustee to accelerate the maturity 
of the Securities, except as expressly set forth in 
Section 10.04. 
 
SECTION 10.12.  Trust Moneys Not Subordinated.  
Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, 
payments from money or the proceeds of U.S. Government 
Obligations held in trust under Article 8 by the Trustee 
for the payment of principal of and interest on the 
Securities shall not be subordinated to the prior payment 
of any Senior Debt or subject to the restrictions set forth 
in this Article 10, and none of the Securityholders shall 
be obligated to pay over any such amount to the Company or 
any holder of Senior Debt of the Company or any other 
creditor of the Company. 
 
SECTION 10.13.  Trustee Entitled To Rely.  Upon any payment 
or distribution pursuant to this Article 10, the Trustee 
and the Securityholders shall be entitled to rely (i) upon 
any order or decree of a court of competent jurisdiction in 
which any proceedings of the nature referred to in Section 
10.02 are pending, (ii) upon a certificate of the 
liquidating trustee or agent or other person making such 
payment or distribution to the Trustee or to the 
Securityholders or (iii) upon the Representatives for the 
holders of Senior Debt for the purpose of ascertaining the 
persons entitled to participate in such payment or 
distribution, the holders of the Senior Debt and other 
indebtedness of the Company, the amount thereof or payable 
thereon, the amount or amounts paid or distributed thereon 
and all other facts pertinent thereto or to this Article 
10.  In the event that the Trustee determines, in good 
faith, that evidence is required with respect to the right 



of any person as a holder of Senior Debt to participate in 
any payment or distribution pursuant to this Article 10, 
the Trustee may request such person to furnish evidence to 
the reasonable satisfaction of the Trustee as to the amount 
of Senior Debt held by such person, the extent to which 
such person is entitled to participate in such payment or 
distribution and other facts pertinent to the rights of 
such person under this Article 10, and, if such evidence is 
not furnished, the Trustee may defer any payment to such 
person pending judicial determination as to the right of 
such person to receive such payment.  The provisions of 
Sections 7.01 and 7.02 shall be applicable to all actions 
or omissions of actions by the Trustee pursuant to this 
Article 10. 
 
SECTION 10.14.  Trustee To Effectuate Subordination.  Each 
Securityholder by accepting a Security authorizes and 
directs the Trustee on his behalf to take such action as 
may be necessary or appropriate to acknowledge or 
effectuate the subordination between the Securityholders 
and the holders of Senior Debt as provided in this Article 
10 and appoints the Trustee as attorney-in-fact for any and 
all such purposes. 
 
SECTION 10.15.  Trustee Not Fiduciary for Holders  of 
Senior Debt.  The Trustee shall not be deemed to owe any 
fiduciary duty to the holders of Senior Debt and shall not 
be liable to any such holders if it shall mistakenly pay 
over or distribute to Securityholders or the Company or any 
other person, money or assets to which any holders of 
Senior Debt shall be entitled by virtue of this Article 10 
or otherwise. 
 
SECTION 10.16.  Reliance by Holders of Senior Debt on 
Subordination Provisions.  Each Securityholder by accepting 
a Security acknowledges and agrees that the foregoing 
subordination provisions are, and are intended to be, an 
inducement and a consideration to each holder of any Senior 
Debt, whether such Senior Debt was created or acquired 
before or after the issuance of the Securities, to acquire 
and continue to hold, or to continue to hold, such Senior 
Debt and such holder of Senior Debt shall be deemed 
conclusively to have relied on such subordination 
provisions in acquiring and continuing to hold, or in 
continuing to hold, such Senior Debt. 
 



SECTION 10.17.  Proof of Claims.  In the event that the 
Company is subject to any proceeding under any Bankruptcy 
Law and the Securityholders and the Trustee fail to file 
any proof of claim permitted to be filed in such proceeding 
with respect to the Securities, then any Representative of 
the Bank Debt may file such proof of claim no earlier than 
the later of (i) the expiration of 15 days after such 
Representative notifies the Trustee of its intention to do 
so and (ii) 30 days preceding the last day permitted to 
file such claim. 
 
"Senior Debt" means: 
 
 (i) all obligations consisting of the Bank Debt; 
 (ii) all obligations consisting of the principal of 
and premium, if any, and accrued and unpaid interest 
(including interest accruing on or after the filing of any 
petition in bankruptcy or for reorganization relating to 
the Company to the extent post-filing interest is allowed 
in such proceeding), whether existing on the date of this 
Indenture or thereafter incurred, in respect of 
(A) indebtedness of the Company for money borrowed and 
(B) indebtedness evidenced by notes, debentures, bonds or 
other similar instruments  for the payment of which the 
Company is responsible or liable; 
 
 (iii) all Capital Lease Obligations of the Company; 
 
 (iv) all obligations of the Company (A) for the 
reimbursement of any obligor on any letter of credit, 
banker's acceptance or similar credit transaction, (B) 
under interest rate swaps, caps, collars, options and 
similar arrangements and foreign currency hedges entered 
into in respect of any obligations described in 
clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) or (C) issued or assumed as the 
deferred purchase price of property and all conditional 
sale obligations of the Company and all obligations of the 
Company under any title retention agreement;  
 
 (v) all obligations of other persons of the type 
referred to in clauses (ii), (iii) and (iv) and all 
dividends of other persons for the payment of which, in 
either case, the Company is responsible or liable, directly 
or indirectly, as obligor, guarantor or otherwise, 
including by means of any agreement which has the economic 
effect of a guarantee; and 
 



 (vi) all obligations of the Company consisting of 
modifications, renewals, extensions, replacements and 
refundings of any obligations described in clauses (i), 
(ii), (iii), (iv) or (v); 
 
unless, in the instrument creating or evidencing the same 
or pursuant to which the same is outstanding, it is 
provided that such obligations, are not superior in right 
of payment to the Securities; provided, however, that 
Senior Debt shall not be deemed to include (1) any 
obligation of the Company to any Subsidiary, (2) any 
liability for Federal, state, local or other taxes owed or 
owing by the Company, (3) any accounts payable or other 
liability to trade creditors arising in the ordinary course 
of business (including guarantees thereof or instruments 
evidencing such liabilities) or (4) any indebtedness, 
guarantee or obligation of the Company which is subordinate 
or junior in any respect to any other indebtedness, 
guarantee or obligation of the Company.  If any Bank Debt 
is disallowed, avoided or subordinated pursuant to the 
provisions of Section 548 of Title 11 of the United States 
Code or any applicable state fraudulent conveyance law, 
such Bank Debt shall nevertheless constitute Senior Debt. 
 
"Bank Debt" means any and all amounts payable under or in 
respect of the Credit Agreement, as amended from time to 
time, including principal, premium (if any), interest 
(including interest accruing on or after the filing of any 
petition in bankruptcy or for reorganization relating to 
the Company to the extent a claim for post-filing interest 
is allowed in such proceedings), fees, charges, expenses, 
reimbursement obligations, guarantees and all other amounts 
payable thereunder or in respect thereof. 
 


